
 

 
 
 

TO:  Members of the Senate 
FROM: Scott Correll, Secretary of the Senate 
SUBJECT: Senate Meeting on December 6, 2018 
DATE:  November 30, 2018 
 
 
The November meeting of the University Senate will be held on Thursday, December 6, 2018 at 3:30 
p.m. in Room 113, Education.  
 

CALL TO ORDER (Chair Todhunter) 
 

AGENDA 
 
SENATE CALENDAR: 
 

1) Announcements/Chair Opening Remarks: 
a. Council of College Faculties Update 
b. Staff Senate Update 
c. Student Government Update 
d. Multi-factor Authentification (Madhavi Marasinghe) 

 
2) Establish Quorum (Secretary Correll) 

 
3) Review and approval of November 1, 2018 minutes located at:  

http://www1.und.edu/university-senate/agendas-and-minutes.cfm  (attachment #1) 
 

4) Senate Executive Committee Report (Chair Todhunter) 
 

a. SELFI Update 
   

5) Question period 
 
CONSENT CALENDAR: 
 

6) Annual Report, Library Committee (attachment #2) 
 
 
BUSINESS CALENDAR:  
 

7) Senate Online and Distance Education Committee charge revision (attachment #3) 
 

8) Curriculum Committee, Request for Approvals (attachment #4) 
 

9) Candidates for Degrees, December 2018 (S. Correll, Registrar, attachment #5) 
 
 

 

http://www1.und.edu/university-senate/agendas-and-minutes.cfm


Minutes of the University Senate Meeting 
November 1, 2018 

 
 

1. 
 

The November meeting of the University Senate was held at 3:30 p.m. on 
Thursday, November 1, 2018, in Room 113, Education. Chair Paul Todhunter 
presided. 
 

2. 
 

The following members of the Senate were present: 
 
Adjekum, Daniel 
Alberts, Crystal 
Berg, Justin 
Bjerke, Elizabeth 
Blackburn, Royce 
Campbell, Caroline 
Clauson, Tyler 
Dauphinais, Kirsten 
Denny, Dawn 
DiLorenzo, Thomas 
Dodge, Michael 
Doze, Van 
Du, Guodong 
El-Rewini, Hesham 
Green, Noelle 
Gupta, Surojit 
Halgren, Cara 
Hanson, Erik 
Heitkamp, Thomasine 
Helleloid, Duane 

Hoffmann, Mark 
Holm, Jeff 
Hume, Wendelin 
Iseminger, Colt 
Jorgenson, Terra 
Keengwe, Jared 
Laguette, Soizik 
Legerski, Elizabeth 
Lim, Howe 
Linder, Meloney 
Lindseth, Paul 
Luber, Patrick 
Matz, Adam 
McGinniss, Mike 
Millspaugh, Richard 
Mochoruk, James 
Mostad-Jensen, Anne 
Munski, Doug 
Myers, Brad 
Oancea, Cristina 

Olson, Devon 
Ozaki, Casey 
Peterson, Lawrence 
Petros, Tom 
Rogers, Aimee 
Rundquist, Brad 
Shivers, Jed 
Shogren, Maridee 
Smart, Kathy 
Sturges, Denyse 
Takahashi, Shuzo 
Tavakolian, Kouhyar 
Todhunter, Paul 
VanLooy, Jeff 
Wilson, Nick 
Wood, Bo 
Yang, Cai Xia 
Zerr, Ryan 
Zimmerman, Sonia 

 
3. 
 

The following members of the Senate were absent: 
 
Carlson, Hannah 
Correll, Scott 
Dschaak, Kaleb 
Eggen, Summer 
Farris, Nick 
Fernandez-Haan, Zach 
Gjellstad, Melissa 
Henley, Amy 
Hunter, Joshua 

Jeno, Susan 
Juntunen, Cindy 
Kennedy, Mark 
Majerus, Ryan 
Malheim, Jeremy 
McGimpsey, Grant 
Neubert, Jeremiah 
Rabiei, Minou 
Reed, Patricia 

Roux, Gayle 
Schaefbauer, Jordan 
Sens, Mary Ann 
Simonson, Ty 
Tang, Clement 
Vandeberg, Greg 
Walker, Stephanie 
Wynne, Joshua 
Yoshida, Shou 

 
4. 

 
The following announcements were made:   
 

a. Mr. Petros gave a Council of College Faculties (CCF) update regarding 
granting tenure to presidents. The Chancellor wants to be able to grant 
tenure as a recruiting tool. CCF took a stance against the proposal. It 
will go for a second reading to the State Board of Higher Education. 
Mr. Petros stated that there is a fair amount of opposition to the 
proposal.   
 
 



b. Mr. Clauson gave a Staff Senate update. He reported that Staff Senate 
will have a 20-year reunion celebration in December 2018.   

c. Mr. Hanson gave a Student Government update. He reported that the vote 
on a new Memorial Union will be held on November 20, 2018. The building 
will be a brand new building on the existing footprint, not a 
renovation, and that is what they will be voting on. Mr. Hanson stated 
that Student Government supports this project and vote.  

d. Mr. Zerr gave an update on the new Essential Studies requirements to be 
implemented fall 2020. He reported that the current requirement for 
Global and United States Diversity will change to a new goal:  
Intercultural Knowledge & Skills, Special Emphasis Area #1: The 
Diversity of Human Experience and Special Emphasis Area #2; Analyzing 
Worldview. More information can be found on the Essential Studies web 
page at: https://und.edu/academics/essential-studies/es2020.html. Mr. 
Zerr also stated that December 1 is the deadline to submit courses to 
count toward these new categories. 

e. The Parking and Transportation Committee is needing to fill two faculty 
committee member slots.  

 
5. 

 
Quorum was established. 
 

6. 
 
Mr. Todhunter called attention to the minutes of the October 4, 2018, 
meeting. Ms. Alberts introduced a correction regarding her question on remote 
access software and IRB-approved research protocol. The minutes were approved 
with the revision.   
 

7. 
 
Mr. Todhunter reported on the work of the Senate Executive Committee: 

a. An update was given on the process for evaluating administrators with a 
new professional development survey by Nancy Vogeltanz-Holm. She stated 
that in addition to yearly evaluations by the provost and the 
president, Deans and Vice-Presidents will also be evaluated every three 
years for professional development purposes, including getting input 
from faculty, staff, and student leaders. NVH said that a new 
instrument developed at the University of Minnesota will be used and 
ongoing work is occurring to develop the best process for the 
professional development evaluations. She believed that the first round 
of surveys will be sent in spring 2019.   

b. Mr. Todhunter reported that the Faculty Handbook Committee is working 
on Section III: Teaching Policies and Procedures. This section will be 
forwarded to the Senate Executive Committee and then brought to the 
University Senate for review and a vote.  

c. Mr. Todhunter reported that Multi-Factor Authentication for Office 365 
will be implemented in summer 2019. He stated that the process is 
similar to logging into HRMS.   

d. Mr. Todhunter gave a SELFI update. He stated that the SELFI working 
group is working to roll out a plan for the implementation of this 
product. The group has followed through on recommendations to get the 
evaluation form up and implemented. Everything that they are doing is 
being taken from the report and they are hoping to roll out the product 
in the near future.   

 
8. 

 
The twenty-minute question period opened at 4:01 p.m. 
 



Mr. Shivers responded to a question from the October meeting regarding 
recycling on campus.   
 
Mr. DiLorenzo responded to a question from the October meeting regarding who 
will be teaching UNIV 101. At this point in time, the details have not been 
determined.  
 
Mr. Petros made the following comments regarding SELFI: 
 

a. If the response rate to SELFI is below 60%, they are not scientifically 
valid. He asked why it is that the faculty are responsible to provide 
the survey and why students are not required to complete the SELFI.   

b. Mr. Petros felt the SELFI was decentralized. He attended a seminar 
where groups reviewed the SELFI to see what the data meant and how you 
define what we mean by these concepts. He asked how to keep it 
consistent across the evaluation.   
 

Mr. Holm responded that the SELFI working group looked at several instruments 
and they chose this evaluation to use as the most effective.   
 
Ms. Alberts asked how FERPA affects the privacy of students teaching the 
course and, if teaching is part of their course of study, are they treated as 
a student or employee. She also asked what the incentive is to watch the 
SELFI training video. 
 
Mr. Hanson recommended that faculty talk to their students about what would 
encourage them to watch the video, e.g., extra credits, etc. 
 
Ms. Rogers asked if the SELFI is anonymous, how do you know who to give extra 
credit to, and why are we rolling it out if it is not ready to go. She also 
asked who has access to the summary. It was stated that currently enrolled 
students, advisors, and anyone with a valid UND ID would have access. It is 
being rolled out now because it has been in the works for a long time and we 
need to start somewhere. 
 
Mr. Hanson suggested using a percentage model to protect student’s anonymity, 
e.g., if 55% take the SELFI, everyone will get two points. 
 
Mr. Wood stated that SELFI is an open record and how do you deny an open 
records request? Mr. Todhunter responded that it would be something for the 
SELFI group to investigate. 
 
Ms. Alberts stressed that graduate students need to be considered regarding 
the SELFI as well. She encouraged asking for their input. 
 
Mr. Munski moved to extend the question period for five minutes. Mr. Zerr 
seconded the motion and the motion carried. 
 
Ms. Bjerke reported that during early registration many students were given 
priority registration. The new groups being added were Honors Program 
students and Veterans. This caused issues for Aviation seniors, etc., who 
can’t register before those students. 
 
Mr. Matz asked if there will be a minimum response rate for each course for 
the SELFI. He also stated that it depends on how public the information is 
and who has access to the information. 
 
Mr. Mochoruk inquired about the changes to the Essential Studies office.  Mr. 
DiLorenzo stated that there will be a support person and a point person who 
will handle the processes. The new job description does not cover the 
percentage of time that should be given to the position.  



 
The question period ended at 4:27 p.m. 
 

9. 
 
Mr. Todhunter called attention to the Honors Program Annual Report. The 
report was accepted and filed. 
 

10. 
 
Mr. Todhunter called attention to the Standing Committee on Faculty Rights 
Annual Report. The report was accepted and filed.  
 

11. 
 
Mr. Zerr presented the Essential Studies Committee report to the Senate.  Mr. 
Holm made a motion to accept the report as written, Mr. Zerr seconded and the 
motion carried.   
 

12. 
 

Mr. Todhunter called attention to the University Curriculum Committee report.  
Mr. VanLooy moved to accept the report. Ms. Laguette seconded and discussion 
followed. The motion carried. 
 

13. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 4:35 p.m. 
 
Marci Mack for Scott Correll, Secretary 
University Senate 



University Senate Library Committee 
Annual Report for 2017-18 Academic Year 

Fall 2018 
 

Membership 
Marcia Mikulak (Chair – Anthropology), Dawn Denny (Nursing), Cristina Oancea (Medicine), 
David Haberman (Head of Student Services, Thormodsgard Law Library), Mark Jendrysik 
(Political Science), Forrest Ames (Mechanical Engineering), Mary Baker (English), Michael 
Dodge (Space Sciences), Michaela Moen (Undergraduate Student) 
Ex-Officio:  Stephanie Walker (Dean of Libraries & Information Resources) 
 
Committee Activities 

• The committee elected Marcia Mikulak as Chair of the USLC for 2017-18.  This is her 
3rd and final year serving as Chair, and the Committee would like to express its 
appreciation and thanks to Dr. Mikulak for her exemplary service. 

• The committee met approximately monthly to discuss library issues, several of which are 
detailed below. 

• The committee discussed and participated in the Chester Fritz Library’s development of 
their first Strategic Plan since 2004.  SWOT analyses were done by members of the 
USLC, and the Library also asked numerous faculty liaisons to participate.  The Library 
also did SWOTs, by unit and by committee, and held several brainstorming and 
discussion sessions.  The USLC participated first in the development of an Alignment 
Plan (of the Library with OneUND, the University Strategic Plan).  Then a draft Strategic 
Plan was created and shared, for additional work and input.  After several additional 
steps, the end result was the creation of a final Strategic Plan, posted on the CFL website 
at https://library.und.edu/about/strategic-planning.php.  This is currently just the text; 
CFL is hiring a graphic design student to assist with the graphic design of the final plan, 
in accordance with UND standards and branding.   

• Dean Walker created a LibGuide, based on feedback and input from the USLC, that 
includes extensive documentation on UND libraries, library budgets, and other materials, 
intended to serve as an orientation to the USLC and to academic library issues in general.  
Some things included on the site are the Roadmap to a Sustainable Library Budget, a 
white paper on academic libraries and scholarly publishing and budgets, an organization 
chart, articles discussing various issues in academic libraries, and more.  It will be 
updated shortly with the Strategic Plan and more materials.  It is under Research 
Guides/All Guides/About the Library.   

• After much activity regarding ODIN, including a letter from UND and NDSU and 
various discussions afterward, major changes were made to the services and pricing 
received from ODIN.  UND had been very unhappy with:  

o the Aleph integrated library system (which is dated and will shortly no longer be 
supported by the vendor, Ex Libris);  

o our (in)ability to have any customization appropriate to research libraries or even 
any differences between interfaces for public and academic libraries, which have 
entirely different user bases and needs;  

o communication pathways available and our (in)ability to effect change or provide 
meaningful feedback;  

https://library.und.edu/about/strategic-planning.php


o the price charged to UND CFL for technical support and maintenance of our 
library system;  

o the lack of meaningful information on the bills;  
o and other areas.   

The CFL leadership strongly considered withdrawing, and in fact, absent any meaningful 
change, planned to work toward doing so.  However, activities and changes made within 
ODIN over last year and this year have meant that all of the issues have been resolved to 
our satisfaction, and in fact, greatly to our benefit.  Changes made include:   

o personnel changes at ODIN, including reporting to an NDUS executive, Jerry 
Rostad, retirement of the long-time Director and his replacement with a new 
Director, and filling of several other positions to improve services;  

o creation of a new strategic board, with membership for a research library (UND at 
present), to do high level planning and address major issues;  

o willingness of ODIN to support potentially 2 different library systems or system 
configurations, to meet the vastly different needs of academic and public libraries;  

o massive improvement in communications;  
o creation and issuance of RFPs for a new library system, which resulted in the 

academic libraries (which went first) signing a contract with Ex Libris for their 
Alma product, and beginning preparations for migration to the new system (which 
will take at least 18 months, and require extensive training);  

o representation for UND on the RFP and systems conversion committees;  
o extensive and thorough analysis by Jerry Rostad of the bills sent to each library, 

and why they were what they were, which led to bills that were clear and made 
sense, as well as a permanent reduction in UND’s share from $152,000 annually 
to $91,000 annually;  

o and more. 
• Major Library renovations were a major topic of discussion.  Some areas discussed 

included handling the art during the renovation; renovation budgets and costs; areas to be 
renovated; the possibility of some IT staff, particularly student-facing IT such as that in 
the Memorial Union, moving into the CFL basement; how the renovations will improve 
wayfinding in the Library; the complications due to the front and back entrances to CFL 
being at different grades, with a difference of over 20 inches between them; accessibility; 
deferred maintenance; sprinklers in the Library (it currently has no sprinkler system); 
potential floor plans; and more.  Dr. Mikulak attended a conference call with the 
architects to provide additional input. 

• Smaller Library renovations were also a major topic of discussion.  This year, the Library 
worked on the creation of a One Button Studio on the 2nd (main) floor.  The studio was 
ultimately opened in Fall 2018, although planning and construction were ongoing during 
the 2017-18 academic year.  This was fully funded by savings from the renegotiation of 
the ODIN agreement mentioned above.  As well, some remaining funds were also used 
toward creation and equipping of a temporary Visualization Lab and Virtual/Augmented 
Reality Studio, 2 technology spaces to support current and emerging student and faculty 
needs.  Initially, the plan was to place these 2 spaces within Room 305, but this proved to 
be in the midst of the construction zone for the major renovations.  Alternatively,  a space 
was identified on the 3rd floor that will be built as part of these major renovations.  This 



will ensure services continue for students who need these facilities for their current work 
for the next year.  Temporary spaces were created in Rooms 220 and 221, the former 
Library Systems offices; this division in the Library relocated over a year ago to the first 
floor, and now shares space with Periodicals and Government Documents.  The 
temporary space is not fancy, but the equipment for the Visualization Lab is largely in 
place, except for 2 large TV screens that still need to be mounted, and the equipment for 
the VR/AR Studio is on order.  These spaces are being designed with assistance of Aaron 
Bergstrom of High Performance Computing, and much of the equipment comes from a 
former Visualization Lab that had previously occupied space in O’Kelly, which had to be 
removed for renovations in that building.  Equipment is largely otherwise funded by Prof. 
Bergstrom’s grants, and Prof. Bergstrom has also hired student assistants, and will be 
expanding services.  Computer Science graduate students have already begun using the 
not-quite-finished temporary space.  The Library will be collaborating with High 
Performance Computing and IT in the design, equipment, and staffing of the final space.  
The Library is largely providing the space, and possibly some equipment, and we are all 
leveraging our resources, and combining them to better serve students and faculty.   

• The USLC repeatedly discussed the Library’s budget and the rising cost of scholarly 
journals.  Due to past “frozen” budgets, which were effectively cuts due to the rising 
costs of journals, the Library had been in a long-term difficult budget situation.  When 
Dean Walker began at UND in 2015, the Library had been relying on “one-time” 
transfers from the Office of the Provost for about a decade.  These “one-time” transfers 
had increased annually and had reached over $1.3 million.  Meanwhile, several open 
positions went unfilled (current staffing at CFL and the 3 branches is 39.1 staff; 
comparator institutions of our size and scope average 52 staff), equipment was not 
purchased, furniture was not replaced when it broke, and professional development was 
curtailed.  Provost DiLorenzo has been very supportive of efforts to improve the 
situation.  President Kennedy has also been very supportive, and a strategic investment of 
$1 million was made first on a one-time basis, and then became a permanent part of the 
Library’s base budget in 2018-19.  Additional funds have been provided, first on a one-
time basis, with the intention that these will become permanent.  Dean Walker has also 
found some areas in which to save, including cancellation of (overpriced) equipment 
maintenance contracts, withdrawal from one resource-sharing (ILL) collaborative in 
which we were an extreme net-lender (and thus over-contributed postage and labor), 
cancellation of leases for several little-used photocopiers, the aforementioned ODIN cost 
reductions, etc.  The Library had submitted spreadsheets of what various levels of budget 
reductions would look like in April 2016, along with every other unit.  However, due to 
the long history of other de facto cuts and journal cancellations, there is little remaining 
flexibility, and the remaining option to come up with the funds required would have been 
to cancel either Wiley (almost $500,000 annually, for over 2000 journals) or Science 
Direct ($800,000+ annually, for over 3000 journals).  Neither option was attractive, and 
both would have severe results for research.  The USLC had written an email supporting 
the Library, and the Provost and President have been making the aforementioned 
strategic investments in the Library, and working to improve our ability to support faculty 
and students.   

• The USLC researched Open Access policies across North America, and developed its 
own Open Access Statement of Support, which the USLC approved at its April 20, 2018 



meeting.  The statement was brought forward in September 2018, approved by the 
University Senate Executive and then brought forward to the University Senate at the 
October 5 meeting, where it was approved.  The document is available on the CFL 
website at https://library.und.edu/research/scholarly-communication/oa-statement.php . 

• Guests came to address the USLC, including Zeineb Yousif, Digital Initiatives Librarian, 
who discussed the UND Scholarly Commons; Sara Kuhn, Social Sciences & Scholarly 
Communications Librarian, who spoke about scholarly publishing; Jessica Gilbert-
Redman, Web Services Librarian, who provided an overview of the CFL website and 
discussed plans for improvements; and Sarah Heitkamp, UND Art Collections assistant 
(later Curator), who provided an overview of UND Art Collections inventory online.  The 
Dean of Libraries & Information Resources now also partially oversees the UND Art 
Collections:  for several months, Sarah Heitkamp reported directly to Dean Walker, with 
a dotted line to the Chair of Art & Design, Prof. Donovan Widmer, and then as of Fall 
2018, Ms. Heitkamp reports to Prof. Widmer, with a dotted line to Dean Walker, 
especially re/the online inventory and potential future “Magic Box” digital displays.   

• The USLC discussed “Magic Box” exhibits.  In February 2018, the first exhibit was 
created using this tool:  it was entitled Elwyn B. Robinson and the History of North 
Dakota: A Multimedia Exhibit.  Over 60 people came to a reception in honor of 4 things:   

o the fact that the Library has purchased rights to create an Open Access digital 
edition of this seminal work, and has done so;  

o the fact that this digital edition is actually an expanded work, which was made 
interactive by adding links to websites and resources for various historical sites 
listed in the book’s bibliography, and which was also linked to large collections of 
relevant images and other resources from UND archival collections;  

o the fact that the volume is now available, along with over 13,000 other items (a 
number which grows daily!) on the UND Scholarly Commons; and  

o the inaugural exhibit using the Magic Box itself, which was purchased using 
funds from the Colonel Eugene Myers Foundation. 

The Grand Forks Herald and UND Today were in attendance, along with local and UND 
dignitaries.     

• USLC discussed library staffing, and in February 2018, an Evening Supervisor, Jay 
Gillen, was hired, putting an end to the practice of having only students working alone in 
late evenings.  Jay’s shifts are generally 4 pm – 12 midnight, Sunday – Thursday, during 
the academic year, with daytime hours during the summers, when the CFL does not 
remain open late. 

• USLC discussed the success of the UND Open Educational Resources Working Group 
initiatives.  Open Access resources have saved UND students over $6 million in 3 years, 
and have had numerous events and workshops. 

• USLC discussed the need for a graduate student on the committee, which has been 
approved by the Senate, but is sometimes a difficult position to fill. 

This summarizes the activities of the USLC for the academic year 2017-18.    

https://library.und.edu/research/scholarly-communication/oa-statement.php


 
SENATE LIBRARY COMMITTEE 

 
 

Purpose:  To provide guidance and oversight by serving in an advisory capacity to the  
 Dean of Libraries and Information Resources regarding library policies and
 planning and to report to appropriate bodies on library matters. 
 
Membership: Dean of Libraries or designee (one, non-voting, advisory) 
 Faculty (nine) 
 Professional librarian (one) 
 Students (two: one undergraduate, one graduate) 
 
Terms: Dean of Libraries – concurrent with office 
 Faculty – three years 
 Professional librarian – three years 
 Students – one year 
 
Selection:  Dean of Libraries – ex-officio 
 Faculty – at least one member representing each college or school, 
approximately  

One-third elected by University Senate in April and assuming 
responsibilities May 1  
Undergraduate student – elected by the Student Government in April and 
assuming Responsibilities May 1, also serving on the [student library 
committee] 

 
Graduate student – appointed by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies 
in consultation with the Graduate Studies Committee and the Graduate 
Student Association in April and assuming responsibilities May 1 

 
Functions and  
Responsibilities:     Acting on its own volition, upon the request of the Senate and /or others, the  
     Committee shall assume the following responsibilities: 
 

1. Participate, through the Dean of Libraries and Information Resources or 
persons designated by the Dean, in the formulation of broad policies 
relative to collections and services as well as in long-range planning. 

2. Advise the Dean in matters of administration and problem solving. 
3. Represent concerns of the University community to the Dean 
4. Report on library matters to the University Senate and other appropriate 

offices. 
 

Report to Senate:  Prepare an annual report which addresses each function and responsibility 
and submit it to the Senate secretary two weeks before the December Senate 
meeting. 



Respectfully Submitted by 
Dawn Denny – Assistant Professor 
Chair – University Senate Library Committee 

 

 



SENATE ONLINE AND DISTANCE EDUCATION COMMITTEE 
 
 

Purpose: 
 
 
 

Membership: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

Terms: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

  
Selection: 

 
 
 
 
 
    Functions &  
       Responsibilities: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 
To provide oversight and advocate for the provision of teaching and learning experiences with 
an exceptional level of quality to for online and distance education students within the state, 
region, and beyond. 

 
Faculty - Nine, with two members from the College of Arts and Sciences, and one member from 
each of the other colleges (voting) 
Immediate Past Chair (voting) 
Vice Provost (one, voting) 
Distance Education Librarian of Chester Fritz Library (one, voting) 
School of Medicine Library and Information Resources Librarian (one, non-voting) 
Thormodsgard Law Library Librarian (one, non-voting) 
Teaching Transformation and Development Academy (TTaDA) (one, 
voting) 
Faculty and Staff Development, TTaDA (one, voting) 
Office of Instructional Design and Digital Learning, TTaDA (one, voting)  
Of f i ce  o f  Ex tended  Learn ing  (one ,  vo t i ng )  
Center for Instruction and Learning Technologies (one, voting) 
Office of Instructional Development (one, voting) 
Director of Assessment and Regional Accreditation, Academic Affairs (one, voting) 
Distance/Online Students (one undergraduate and one graduate, voting) 

 
Faculty – three years   
Immediate Past Chair (one year) 
Vice Provost – concurrent with office 
Distance Education Librarian of  Chester Fritz Library - concurrent with office 
School of Medicine Library and Information Resources - concurrent with office 
Thormodsgard Law Library Librarian - concurrent with office 
Office of Extended Learning – concurrent with office 
Center for Instructional and Learning Technologies – concurrent with office 
Teaching  Transformation  and  Development  Academy - concurrent with office 
Faculty and Staff Development, TTaDA - concurrent with office       
Office of Instructional Development – concurrent with office 
Office of Instructional Design and Digital Learning, TTaDA  - concurrent with office 
Director of Assessment and Regional Accreditation, Academic Affairs - concurrent 
with office  
Undergraduate student enrolled in an online or distance degree program (one year) 
Graduate student enrolled in an online or distance degree program (one year) 

 
Faculty - Approximately one-third elected by the University Senate in April and assuming 
responsibilities Fall Semester. Undergraduate student selected by Student Government in April 
and assuming responsibility Fall Semester; graduate student to be nominated by the Dean of 
the School of Graduate Studies and approved for membership by a majority vote of the 
Graduate Studies Committee. 

 
Acting of its own volition, upon the request of the Senate and/or others, the Ccommittee shall 
assume the following responsibilities: 

 
1. Advocate for the use of "best practices" relative to faculty development, delivery methods, and 

the administration, teaching and evaluation of courses and programs offered for credit 
in the extended learning environment, i .e.,  those courses and programs offered 
online and as distance education o f f e r i n g s .  courses, programs, and experiences. 

2. Foster collaboration to achieve the committee's purpose. 
3. Provide support, assistance and consultation to deans, departmental chairs and program 

directors relative to the management, monitoring, and evaluation of online and distance 
education courses and degree programs. 

4. Provide oversight for quality and integrity in the extended learning online and distance 
learning environment, while being guided by the principle that academic standards reside with 
the Provost and Deans and within academic departments. 

5. Make resource recommendations to the institution congruent with achieving our purpose 
statement as well as resource recommendations regarding access to instructional 
technology for all students, regardless of delivery method. 



 
 

 
 
Report to Senate: 
  
 
 
Source of 
Information: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 
6. To Promote campus-wide interest in and advocacy for UND’s role in providing exceptional 
and enriching extended online and distance learning experiences. 
 
Prepare an annual report and submit it to the Senate secretary two weeks before the March 
Senate meeting. 
 
University Senate Minutes – April 18, 1963 
University Senate Minutes – November 3, 1966 
University Senate Minutes – March 5, 1981 
University Senate Minutes – May 6, 1999 
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University Senate Curriculum Committee Report 
December 6, 2018 

 
I New Course 
 CE 103 : Graphical Communication  
 CSCI 270 : Programming for Data Science  
 EE 994 : Capstone  
 HIST 310 : Monuments, Museums and Memory  
 SPED 546 : Philosophical Underpinnings of Applied Behavior Analysis  
 T&L 517 : Social Emotional Learning & Guidance  

 
II Course Deletion 
 CE 202 : Civil Engineering and Sustainable Design II  
 CE 423L : Hydraulic Engineering Laboratory  
 ENGR 101 : Graphical Communication  

 
III New Program 
 UND-T&L : Graduate Certificate in Special Education: Applied Behavior Analysis 

 
Senate Approval is not required for the following report items 
 
IV Program Changes 
 COUN-PhD : PhD in Counseling Psychology  

• Change in degree requirements  
• Addition of new emphasis “Child and Adolescent Counseling” 

 EDUC-CT-Cert : Certificate in College Teaching  
• Change in certificate requirements 

 EDUC-SE-MS : MS in Special Education  
• Change in admission requirement 
• Change in degree requirements 

 N&D-Minor : Minor in Nutrition  
• Change in minor requirements 

 NUR-DNP : Doctor of Nursing Practice (DNP)  
• Change in admissions requirements 
• Change in degree requirements 

 UND-EE : M.S. Degree in Cyber Security 
• Change in degree requirements 

 
V Course Changes:   Undergraduate 
 CE 313 : General Surveying  

• Prerequisite change 
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• Revise course description 
 CE 482 : Civil Engineering Design I  

• Title change to “Civil Engineering Design I” 
• Change in credit hours from 2 to 3 
• Revise course description 

 ANTH 120: Introduction to the Forensic Sciences  
• Prefix change to FS 

 ANTH 345: Forensic Science  
• Prefix change to FS 

 ANTH 346 : Analysis of Forensic Evidence  
• Prefix change to FS 

 HIST 301 : Medieval Civilization  
• Title change to “The Medieval World” 
• Revise course description 

 HIST 423: Historical Perspectives on the Holocaust, 1919-1945  
• Course number change to 304 
• Title change to “The Holocaust” 
• Revise course description 

 HIST 426: Revolutions in Modern Europe  
• Course number change to 305 
• Title change to “Revolution, Protest, and Freedom” 
• Revise course description 

 HIST 350 : Europe: The Reformation, 1500-1648  
• Title change to “The Renaissance and Reformations: Europe 1450-1600” 
• Revise course description 

 HIST 351 : Europe: Age of Absolutism, 1648-1789  
• Title change to “Kings, Witches, Science and War: Europe and the Search for a New Order” 
• Revise course description 
 

VI Course Changes: Graduate 
 N&D 560 : Nutrition Counseling  

• Revise course description 
 SPED 543 : Applied Behavior Analysis Across Settings and Populations  

• Title change to “Applied Behavior Analysis Supervision Across Settings and Populations” 
• Change in credit hours from 2 to 3 

 SPST 595 : Space Studies Capstone  
• Prerequisite change 
• Revise course description 
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